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Introduction
Welcome to the twenty-fourth issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter! 

We start with some great news – Merton Library and Heritage Service has been shortlisted for the Library Association “Libraries Change Lives” Award! This is for the work, led by Di Reynolds (Site Manager BME/Outreach) – whom some of you will know from our course on Refugees and Asylum-seekers last October – with the Asylum Welcome drop-in centre. What is particularly exciting is that this is recognition of an important area of work to tackle social exclusion – and from a new service area (which was established only in September 2000 – it just shows what can be achieved in a very short period).

John Pateman & John Vincent


Forthcoming Network events 

Season of short courses, Open to all? and Briefing sessions
The next training course will be on 15 May, again at the Library Association, 2-5pm, on Services for Traveller Communities. Speakers will include staff from Sutton and Merton Libraries who form part of the Traveller Outreach Project (part-funded by DCMS Public Libraries Challenge Fund), and they will give different perspectives on working with Irish Traveller and English Gypsy communities.

These courses have been arranged as three-hour blocks in the afternoons to enable as many people as possible to attend (and to take advantage of cheaper fares), and will be charged at as low a cost as possible to encourage you to nominate staff to attend – these are:

· Network members – organisations £50.00

· Non-Network members – organisations £75.00

· Network members – individuals £15.00

· Non-Network members – individuals £20.00

· Student/Unwaged Network members £5.00

· Student/Unwaged Non-Network members £10.00

Further information is available from John Vincent (contact details at the end of the Newsletter).

Conference 29 June 2001 

Our Conference, “Libraries, Museums, Galleries and Archives for All – Tackling Social Exclusion across the Sectors”, is taking place on 29 June at the London Voluntary Sector Resource Centre, 356 Holloway Road, London N7.

This will be the first opportunity to look at what the different sectors are doing to tackle social exclusion and to explore ways of developing joint working.

As the Conference falls within Refugee Week 2001, we are also highlighting some of the work currently being undertaken by libraries to provide services for refugees and asylum-seekers, and each speaker will also be considering this in her/his presentation.

Further details from John Vincent.


Information for Social Change issue no.12

This issue of ISC, which contains significant articles by Martin Garnar, Ellen Greenblatt and Anne Ramsden, and which has been guest edited by John Vincent, has just been published.

More good news – ISC agreed that Network members may receive a free copy as part of their Network subscription, and you should have received your copy by now.


Cash boost for regional museums and galleries

On 17 March, Alan Howarth, Arts Minister, announced that over £6m has been awarded to outstanding regional museums and galleries “to help fund projects which will raise standards and create major benefits to the public.”

“The awards, the third wave of the annual DCMS/Resource Designation Challenge Fund (DCF), will be used to complete projects around England. Thirty-six projects will see increased electronic access to collections and databases and 14 projects involve the creation of new or enhanced exhibitions.”

The DCF is a three-year funding stream which began in 1999, administered by Resource for DCMS. 

Further details from the Resource Website: www.resource.gov.uk. 

“Culture Online”

On 15 March, the Culture Secretary, Chris Smith, announced plans for establishing “Culture Online” from early in 2002
. He said:

“The Internet will allow Britain’s cultural riches to reach vast new audiences, in new ways at the click of a computer mouse. It means that for the first time for many people our great standing collections, new exhibitions, or live performances of world class theatre or music will be accessible at home, at school or in public libraries …

… Its emphasis will be more on the quality of experience it offers than the quantity of information it provides. It will create truly interactive experiences allowing the user to engage in real cultural events such as having discussions with curators, receiving lessons from artists, or taking tips from theatre directors. It will also encourage both individual users and communities to participate by allowing them to design and submit their own materials and post them online.”

Further details from the DCMS Website: www.culture.gov.uk; the “Culture Online” Website is at: www.cultureonline.gov.uk. 


Critical friends required

Merton is about to start fundamental reviews of their Mobile & Housebound, Stock Services, Schools Library Service, and Heritage Centre/Local Studies Centre, and need “critical friends” on the review teams – would any Network member be interested in this? The review will run from April to October, with 3 meetings in April, June and September. They cannot pay people to be on the review teams, but will cover travel/meal costs.

If you are interested in this, please contact John Pateman – 020 8545 3770, john.Pateman@merton.gov.uk. 


“Books are a human right”

The following item appeared in The Big Issue recently
:

“Big Issue sellers in Colchester claim their local library may be breaching Article 14 of the Human Rights Act, which prohibits discrimination, by requiring them to put down a £15 deposit to borrow a book. A spokeswoman for Colchester Central Library said they were reviewing the policy but added ‘We have a duty to the taxpayer to ensure material doesn’t go missing’. But one of the vendors, 26 year old student Eddie Smith, who lives in a night shelter, said ‘We need books so we can study’. The Library Association said it was up to local council to set policy.”

Assuming that the coverage in The Big Issue is accurate, then this does not seem a very positive response either from Colchester Central Library or from the LA.

Major barriers to the take-up of libraries by all sorts of socially excluded groups are the joining procedures, and this seems to add yet another – I’d be interested in feedback from Network members about their responses to homeless people who want to use the library facilities.


Local Strategic Partnerships – latest!

DETR have just published their guidance notes for setting up LSPs. These define LSPs; look at recent initiatives to foster the establishment of local partnerships; outline how LSPs will operate and what their functions will be; note how LSPs will get started and who should be members (they need to include “public sector organisations which serve the partnership area”); the roles of central government and GOs; and outline the timetable for the next year.

The summary report (DETR. Local Strategic Partnerships – Government guidance: summary. DETR, 2001) is available from:

www.local-regions.detr.gov.uk/lsp/guidance/index.htm.

Copies of the complete report (product code: 01LG9011) are available from:

Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions

PO Box 236, Wetherby, West Yorkshire LS23 7NB

Tel: 0870 1226 236

Fax: 0870 1226 237

E-mail: detr@twoten.press.net

Preventing social exclusion

The Cabinet Office has just published this new report by the Social Exclusion Unit. 

It is an extremely useful summary of the work currently being undertaken across the Government – a more detailed review will appear in the next issue of the Newsletter.

In the meantime, if anyone would like to obtain a copy, they are available from Russell Batten at the Unit:

Tel: 020 7276 2119

Fax: 020 7276 2125

E-mail: rbatten@cabinet-office.x.gsi.gov.uk 


Consultation on young runaways

The SEU has also just published this “Background paper” which describes the scale of the problem of running away and outlines what happens to young people when they do.

The SEU is consulting on how to develop a “National Service Framework for Young Runaways” and would welcome views on the paper.

Copies can be downloaded from: www.cabinet-office.gov.uk/seu or can be obtained via the SEU hotline 020 7276 2085.


Skills for life

Skills for life: the national strategy for improving adult literacy and numeracy skills has just been published
.

The strategy is targeting:

· “Those with literacy and numeracy needs in regular contact with government and its agencies, comprising

· 280,000 unemployed people

· 1.5 million other benefit claimants

· Around 250,000 prisoners and people supervised in the community

· Around 200,000 public sector employees with literacy and numeracy needs in

· Central government

· Local government

· Armed Forces

· National Health Service

· Approximately 1.5 million low-skilled people in employment with literacy and numeracy needs, particularly

· Those in occupations and sectors with low average literacy and numeracy rates

· Young people in employment

· Other groups at high risk of exclusion due to poor literacy and numeracy skills, including

· Around 60,000 homeless people with literacy and numeracy needs

· Up to 1 million refugees, successful asylum seekers and other speakers of English as an additional language

· Parents with poor basic skills, including the 250,000 lone parents with no qualifications

· Around 1.7 million adults with literacy and numeracy needs who live in disadvantaged communities.” (p14)

Amongst the agencies and partners who will identify, address and monitor learners’ needs are libraries (p14).

“80. The Department for Education and Employment will ensure that other local initiatives also address literacy and numeracy skills needs. The 900 new Neighbourhood Nurseries, for example, which are located in the 20% most deprived wards in England, will develop family literacy and numeracy programmes to help meet the skills of local parents. And the new UK Online centres will be able to put people in touch with appropriate literacy and numeracy provision if they need it.

81. Other arms of local government will also be involved in the drive to improve adult literacy and numeracy. Regional Development Agencies already produce Skills Action Plans which set out how the skills base in their regions can be improved. These plans will give priority to adult literacy and numeracy. Public libraries, as a preferred place of learning for many adults, also have a crucial role, particularly in support of those learning independently or online. We will also ensure that local authorities, local strategic partnerships, social workers, residents’ associations, the Probation Service and others working in areas of disadvantage, including voluntary and community organisations and faith-based organisations such as churches and mosques, are aware of local literacy and numeracy skills needs and how they can best be addressed.” (p32)

“102. … public libraries … come into contact with people who need to improve their literacy and numeracy skills … A crucial part of our strategy is to make sure that all those who work with the public are able to support and encourage people with poor literacy and numeracy skills back into learning.” (p38)

“111. … Learning will also be available in a wide range of informal settings, outside traditional classroom locations, including shopping malls, community centres, libraries and even pubs.” (p42-3)

Copies can be downloaded from the DfEE Website (www.dfee.gov.uk/readwriteplus) 

or can be obtained from: DfEE Publications, PO Box 5050, Sherwood Park, Annesley, Nottingham NG15 0DJ (tel: 0845 60 222 60; fax: 0845 60 333 60; e-mail: dfee@prolog.uk.com), quoting reference: SFLLN.


Teenage Reading Groups
Following an enquiry about teenage reading groups [TRGs] via the Newsletter, I met Jerry Hurst, Southwark’s Young People’s Services Librarian, to discuss Southwark’s successful approach (and other recent developments
).

Background
In March 1997, Southwark Libraries opened its first TRG at Camberwell Library. The aims and objectives were, and indeed still are, to encourage and support young teenagers in their reading, to encourage input by young people in shaping the library and its services and to provide another link in Southwark’s ‘reader development’/study support strategy.

Currently, Southwark have three TRGs which have been running for about 4 years. They recently carried out a review of provision, and found two specific issues raised by the young people consulted:

· They liked the TRGs and wanted to see more developed

· Could the lessons learned about service delivery be developed elsewhere?

So, the next development will be the opening of two new TRGs over the next year, one at Newington Library and one at Dulwich Library (the latter will take the opportunity to link with the opening of a new school, and will also give Southwark the chance to experiment). One of the three initial TRGs was at Nunhead Library, and this has been proving popular – but not just with teenagers! Partly because there is also a Family Reading Group at Nunhead, the edges between the two Groups have become blurred, and so children and young people from 7-15 have been using the TRG. Southwark are therefore taking the opportunity to move the TRG to Dulwich and to rethink provision at Nunhead.

What makes a successful TRG?
Major issues for running successful TRGs are the content and quality of the stock, and the need to change the image of the library and make it a more desirable place for 11-15 year-olds. These developments tie into changes which are already taking place within Southwark: they are moving away from selecting materials from approvals collections to using CD-ROMs and standing orders (with the eventual aim, once systems allow, of carrying out selection via the Internet). However, built into this is the need to involve young people in selecting stock too; the Family Reading Groups are already involved in selecting stock, and so Southwark are looking at using project approval collections as the basis of involving TRG users in stock selection. 

Jerry now wants to go beyond this, and develop options for activities and deepen the content of the TRGs, for example by having more formal discussions of materials and reviewing – the new TRG at Dulwich will incorporate these activities from the start – and involvement in stock selection is a key part of this deepening approach.

I asked Jerry how they built up their TRGs and got beyond a small regular core of users.

Southwark make contact with young people via schools and youth clubs to take to them their agenda (for developing teenage provision) and to make it clear that ideas would be funded. Through these consultations, they received very specific criticism of libraries:

· their image and environment

· assumptions made by library staff about teenagers (eg that they don’t read)

· libraries are rigid and dull

· there are emphases on services to children and to adults – teenagers are not catered for

· some staff’s attitudes to teenagers are not encouraging them to use libraries.

At the same time, they also received some positive feedback:

· libraries are not school, therefore there are fewer pressures on young people when they come into libraries

· they are reading, it’s just not our stock!

These comments make some fundamental points about our relationship to reading and culture – we need to learn to loosen up! We also need to expand the range of materials available.

Southwark therefore decided to reorganise the service to teenagers: they put money into developing the service, and on creating an image (eg with graphics) that would appeal to young people; they installed listening posts; they purchased interesting furniture. It was vital to demonstrate a real commitment to this service and to young people. Overall, the feeling was that TRG should be very informal, that it should provide an environment quite unlike school and that there should be regular book-related events, with poets, storytellers, authors and illustrators. The TRG environment is very relaxed (coffee table, easy chairs, listening post, refreshments), and the choice of magazines and range of the book stock is essentially down to TRG members. The books are predominantly popular titles – “Point Horror”, “Point Romance”, Manga, Xpress, graphic novels – but there is a balance between “light weight” material and more “worthy” stock. It is important to listen to the views of the users, but it is just as important not to ignore diversity of interest and ability.   

Each of the TRGs has had periods of high use and of lower use, but young people have stuck with them – news of the TRGs now spreads by word of mouth. It is also vital that young people get involved before the TRG starts and stay involved during the setting up.

One of the threads running through the setting up of Southwark’s services is partnership; for example, they are looking to work more closely with the Youth Service and others to reach young people at grassroots level and to share skills and expertise with youth workers.

Future developments?
Jerry would like to develop the TRGs, carrying out further consultation with young people to see where they think the service should go next. However, resources are obviously not limitless, and, apart from money to establish further TRGs and other services, there are also problems in finding enough staff with appropriate skills to develop such services – this seems likely to be a much wider issue, in terms of the lack of training and support that is given to work with children and young people.

Homework Help Clubs [HHCs]
The point about young people not seeing libraries as being the same as schools also applies to study – hence the local support for HHCs. The HHCs are not particularly linked to any one school – in fact, they operate very successfully as drop-in centres, and  Southwark’s HHCs draw young people from over 100 schools right across London!

In some cases, there is a strong crossover from the HHC to the TRG: this has been particularly successful at Camberwell Library. There has been a huge uptake, and young people turn up at libraries for the HHC even on non-HHC days. Each Southwark library has a dedicated homework collection which is well used.

HHC staff were originally separate, but are now part of the library staff, which makes for a more integrated approach.

The next important area to tackle, according to Jerry, is to work more closely with specific local schools to assist them in attaining their targets – this would make the resource argument for HHCs even stronger, which is important: given this huge demand (and much work still to be done) resources are starting to become stretched, and service developments are not easily funded.

A recent development may help with these problems, however: some schools are starting to post homework on the Internet, which makes the library end much easier (no more struggling to understand what has been wrongly copied from the board!), and which should lead to greater use of the Internet to resolve homework queries.

Despite all this, there are still schools which set projects without researching the background and availability of materials first!

Adult Reader Development
This is one of the most recent developments: Southwark’s Adult Reading Groups are involved in reviewing library materials and in recommending materials for stock as part of the stock selection process, and Jerry hopes to transfer both these activities to the TRGs.

Other important current topics
Jerry highlighted a number of other key issues:

· libraries are engaging with people more now, through Bookstart, Study Support, Reading Development, etc, and many of these initiatives have required libraries to create proper partnerships (eg with Health Visitors to deliver Bookstart)

· there is enormous potential for service development if we could focus on the important issues and look hard at resourcing issues – we need to be aware of the balance between keeping buildings open and outreach activities

· Best Value should give libraries a good opportunity to develop

· it is also important to keep the balance between providing high-quality services for children and young people and looking beyond “children’s librarianship” – for  example, by looking at reader development across all age groups

· how far are reference and information services integrated into the lending services? Do they really have a focus on the needs of children, for example? There is scope to do so much more!


New reports
Mike Beazley and Patrick Loftman. Race and regeneration: Black and minority ethnic experience of the Single Regeneration Budget. London Borough of Camden/Local Government Information Unit, 2001.

This is the final version of the report commissioned by the LGIU and Camden’s Equalities Unit for the national Conference in January 2001
. 

The report lays out the current regeneration context (SRB, New Deal for Communities, the  National Strategy for Neighbourhood renewal, Local Strategic Partnerships, Urban White Paper), and then goes on to look at the position of Black and minority ethnic [BME] organisations: shockingly, of the 555 successful bidding partnerships for the first three rounds of the SRB Challenge Fund, only 4 BME organisation-led bids were approved, securing about 0.1% of the total Challenge Fund resources over the period.

Previous research by Mike Beazley and Patrick Loftman
 concluded that:

· “Generally, Black and minority ethnic groups, both locally and nationally, did not have the resources to participate effectively within the Challenge fund;

· There was a lack of support for bids led by Black and minority ethnic groups from other major local players and sometimes even outright opposition;

· Black and minority ethnic issues were seen as a low priority for the majority of Challenge fund partnerships;

· There was an urgent need for the then Government Offices to introduce specific capacity-building resources to enable disadvantaged groups and organisations to compete equally both at the bidding stage and in the subsequent partnership arrangements.” (quoted on p5 of the 2001 report)
The purpose of this new research was to revisit the 4 successful bidders to identify issues and lessons that might be learned, and the report contains case studies of these 4 organisations. This is followed by a briefer analysis of the successful BME organisations-led bids in SRB rounds 4 (2 BME schemes), 5 (2) and 6 (7).

From all of this, the authors pull out significant themes and issues, as well as highlighting innovative practice, and then draw a series of conclusions – these include: 

“The SRB Challenge Fund process has not been conducive to the involvement of minority ethnic groups or geared to providing support for bids generated by partnerships led by such groups.” (p48)

“Overall, the picture for BME-led bids is not much better than when we reached our preliminary conclusions at the end of Rounds 1-3. Certainly, however, ... the context for current policy development is looking more encouraging. All new policy initiatives must, however, learn and internalise the lessons from the experience of the SRB Challenge Fund to ensure that BME communities begin to get more actively involved.” (p49)

This is an interesting and well-written analysis of key issues around SRB – and, by extension, much partnership funding – which has lessons for us in terms of our growing partnership working.

Paul Davis. The challenge of regenerating communities: context, strategies and management of local partnerships. Bostock Marketing Group Ltd, 2000. £32.31 (1-903795-00-1)

Although the report does not make this clear, the Bostock Marketing Group has some relationship with the Aston Business School, and the author is a lecturer in public management and urban policy there.

This study looked at the SRB Challenge Fund in order to:

· “explore the key policy concerns of senior SRB officials;

· ascertain the partnership structure and accountability networks surrounding these local partnerships;

· appraise the strategic direction that SRBs were taking over time, in terms of their objectives, intended beneficiaries and scope for policy innovation; and

· examine SRBs’ internal management practices, including their approaches to baselining, performance management, consultation and evaluation.” (p7)
The report then looks at the range of organisations involved in local partnerships; the costs of partnership working; the central SRB objectives (and how these have changed over the period of SRB funding, from emphases on economic development, environmental regeneration, housing and crime in Rounds 1 and 2, to young people, unemployed people, women and socially excluded people by Round 5); “Innovation and additionality” (which showed that, in Round 5, the top priorities for innovation were community development, social exclusion and young people); internal process management (eg mapping community resources, research & intelligence, bid preparation); performance management; community consultation and communication (the majority of partnerships tend to rely on public meetings or co-opting members of the community onto committees).

The conclusions (18 points) include:

“8.1 Most of the surveyed SRB Partnerships include a large number of different stakeholders of differing sizes ... Partners are drawn from across local sectors ...

8.7 The objectives and emphases of the SRBs have changed over successive SRB rounds ...

8.8 A similar shift is evident in terms of the intended beneficiaries of SRB investment. The overwhelming priorities in Round 5 were young, unemployed and socially excluded people, together with women.

8.9 The reasons for this convergence in focus on social regeneration themes across the country remain unclear ...” (p19)
Quite apart from the author’s apparent unease with considering that women might be socially excluded, these conclusions are weak: no reference has been made to Patrick Loftman and Mike Beazley’s work (despite the fact that they are also based in Birmingham), and it seems almost unbelievable that a piece of research could conclude that the “reasons for this convergence in focus on social regeneration themes ... remain unclear” – why hasn’t the author looked at the reasons? And isn’t the answer glaringly obvious?

Publicity for this report has been mailed to local authorities: at £32.31 (which is £25 for the report, plus postage/packing, plus VAT) it is surely a rip-off.
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Family literacy and numeracy
The Basic Skills Agency has just received an additional £10m to develop family literacy and numeracy programmes
.

They are working with LEAs, ICT centres, study support centres (based at premier and first division football clubs), Education Action Zones and voluntary organisations – but, it appears, no public libraries.

Is anyone involved in one of these schemes?


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045








E-mail: john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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� Information taken from Resource press release (with thanks to Spencer Gasson and John Pateman of Merton for drawing this to my attention).


�  Information taken from DCMS press release (with thanks to Spencer Gasson and John Pateman of Merton for drawing this to my attention).





�  The Big Issue 26 February - 4 March, 2001.


�  DfEE, 2001. 


� I am also indebted to Jerry for allowing me to draw on notes of the talk he gave at “Under the Covers”, the School Libraries Group/Youth Libraries Group/ School Library Association Conference, July 2000.


� which I attended and wrote about in Newsletter no.21. 


� Patrick Loftman and Mike Beazley. Race and regeneration: a review of the Single Regeneration Budget Challenge Fund. LGIU, 1998.


� from the “Update” column, Basic Skills February 2001, p4; there is also a strong personal argument in favour of family literacy and numeracy by Alan Wells, Director of the Basic Skills Agency, “Starting young works best”, Basic Skills February 2001, pp2-3.
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